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           Light in the Night 
 
INTRO to SCRIPTURE 
 
This month, we’ve been reading from the 
book of Isaiah, one of the Hebrew 
prophets. Many scholars believe that 
there are writings from more than one 
author and more than one generation 
included in the book of Isaiah.  Today’s 
reading comes from one of the later 
writings.  Yet it resonates with the central 
message of Isaiah - hope in the midst of 
difficult times.   
 
Hark!  (Remember last week we learned 
that means, “Listen up!”)  We will hear of 
light and camels and gifts of gold and 
frankincense, images which are echoed 
many centuries later in Matthew’s version 
of the Christmas story of magi from the 
east. 
 
SERMON 
 
A light from the sky in the night always 
catches our attention.  For most of human 
history the moon and the stars were the 
nightlights.  This year the full moon in 
December is on Christmas day.  The last 
time this happened was 1977, the year 
the first Star Wars movie was released.   
 
Star Wars is certainly a movie and series 
about light in the darkness.  As you may 
or may not know, George Lucas, 
intentionally created a “religious” film, 
disguised so many people don’t 

recognize it as such.  Lucas worked with 
Joseph Campbell, a specialist in  
 
 
comparative mythology and comparative 
religion, to create a mythical world that 
would move people’s hearts.  It’s no 
accident that “The Force be with you” so 
closely parallels “God be with you.” 
 
A light in the night of winter darkness -  
the winter solstice - is celebrated in one 
way or another in all cultures.  It makes 
sense that the church chose this time of 
year to celebrate Christmas.  It is a time 
when we find ourselves resonating with 
Isaiah’s vision of hope:  Arise, shine for 
your light has come! 
 
In Matthew’s Christmas story the star is a 
central character.  When our daughter 
Karin was probably about ten she played 
that character in the Christmas pageant.  
She was the star.  When she would tell 
other kids at school that she was the star 
in the Christmas pageant, they would ask 
her what part she was playing.  She 
would look at them exasperated and 
respond, “I told you, I’m the star!”  Indeed 
she was.  She dressed in a gold robe with 
a star headpiece and we had her climb a 
ladder to play the part.  (There were no 
balconies there.)  A shining light on a 
sacred night. 
 
We can’t imagine the magi without the 
star.   We’ve gotten so excited about the 
star this year we have at least three of 



 

 

them - one in the creche, one beside the 
creche, and one over the pulpit.  I 
suspect if you look carefully you’ll find 
more.  And we’ve added some starlight in 
the strands around the sanctuary. 
Today I want to comment on a couple of 
things that strike me about the magi and 
their response to the star in the sky and 
the star in the manger. 
 
1.  The magi are open to the signs of  
      creation. 
 
2.  The magi are open to new spiritual    
      insights from afar. 
 
  
1.  Matthew’s magi are people who pay 

attention to the world around them. 
  
They are concerned about not just the 
people around them but the whole 
creation.  They experience creation as 
one interconnected whole.   
 
So, if you’ve been paying attention to the 
creation around us, you notice it’s warm - 
unseasonably warm for this time of year.  
For those of us not directly dependent on 
winter activities for our livelihood or 
entertainment, it’s hard not to be enjoying 
it.  But we do know it’s challenging for 
many of our neighbors who indeed do 
count on winter as part of the Maine 
experience and the Maine economy. 
 
Why is it so warm?  El Nino is the most 
direct answer the climate experts tell us. 
The weather pattern called El Nino is 
blowing warm air over the northern 
United States and Canada and is creating 
unusually warm weather on the east 
coast.  El Ninos are not new.  They have 
been happening for thousands of years.   

Reportedly it is called El Nino because 
Latin American fisherman noted that this 
weather pattern tends to happen around 
Christmas.  So, they named it el nino, 
which in Spanish means “the boy,” 
referencing the birth of Jesus. 
 
But many suspect that the reason this El 
Nino looks to be particularly powerful is 
connected to climate change.  We are 
grateful for the recent summit in Paris 
where about 200 countries gathered to 
pay attention to what is happening to the 
whole creation and to make plans to live 
with greater integrity between the haves 
and have nots and with all creation.   
 
As part of the work of Christmas, may we 
keep our eye on the light of possibilities 
for greater creation integrity in the night of 
deep and profound climate challenges.   
 
2. The magi are open to spiritual insights  
     from afar. 
 
The magi are travelers, spiritual pilgrims.    
They are open to engaging people and 
traditions out of their own comfort zone in 
searching for the presence of the holy.   
 
There’s a lot of posturing these days in 
conversations about borders.  The 
question is who gets to cross what 
borderlines and when and where and 
why?  Of course, this is not a new 
question for our country, which spent 
much of its first 100 years with a 
continually moving western border.   
 
The question of borders is not an easy 
one.  We all live with borders all the time  
-personal body space, which we expect 
others to respect.   



 

 

-home space - most of us lock our doors 
to set boundaries on who comes and 
goes in our homes, and  
-national space - we set policies and 
practices for immigration.  
Then we have the challenging 
conversations and difficult decisions 
about the tensions between safety, 
compassion and human rights in all these 
contexts.  
Beginning at a very young age we 
struggle with the most basic questions: 
Who is welcome in the circle?  Who is 
excluded?  You can see these questions 
at work in a preschool classroom.   We all 
know the angst of these questions - in our 
families, in our communities, in our world. 
 
Conversations about borders make me 
think of a short poem, Outwitted, by 
Edwin Markham.  I’ve heard this poem all 
my life and it continues to haunt me.  I 
suspect it haunted my father also 
because he is the person I first heard it 
from.  My father was an English teacher 
and he often broke into a quote.  It was 
only years later that my brothers and I 
figured out that some of them were 
quotes and who first said them.   
 
This is Markham’s poem: 
  
    He drew a circle that shut me out - 
   Heretic, rebel, a thing to flout 
   But Love and I had the wit to win  
   We drew a circle that took him in.  
            
This poem touches on the pulse of the 
Christmas proclamation.  Have you 
noticed how people often speak of 
heaven and earth as if there is a border 
between them?  In Celtic tradition they 
speak of a “thin place” as a place where 
heaven and earth are very close and the 

border is more permeable.  For the Celts 
the manger is a thin place.   Well, not just 
a thin place, it is a border crossing - 
Emmanuel – the Word made flesh - God 
with us. 
 
This week I found myself imagining God 
speaking, saying a variation on 
Markham’s poem: 
 
 
 
Humans drew a circle that shut me out - 
heretics, rebels, things to flout 
 
But Love and I had the wit to win 
We drew a circle that took them in. 
 
Christmas is a circle that takes us in. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


